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Old Saybrook Planning Commission
Meeting Agenda January 12, 2005


I. CALL TO ORDER

Chairman McIntyre called the special meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

II. ROLL CALL

Present

Robert McIntyre, Chairman

H. Stuart Hanes, Secretary

Judith Gallicchio, Member

Richard Tietjen, Member

Janis Esty, Alternate Member, seated for Kathleen Smith

Absent

Kathleen Smith, Vice Chairman

Sal Aresco

James Conroy

Professional Staff

Christine Nelson, Town Planner

Also Present

Kate Frank-Hoey, Recording Clerk

III. REGULAR BUSINESS

A. Meeting Minutes

MOTION to review and approve the meeting minutes of February16, 2005 and from February 26, 2005; MOVED by H. S. Hanes; SECONDED by J. Gallicchio; APPROVED Stuart Hanes, Judy Gallicchio, Janis Esty, Robert McIntyre; ABSTAINED by Dick Tietjen as he was not present at the meeting of 2/26/05; OPPOSED by none.

It was agreed upon that the minutes from the February 23, 2005 would be reviewed and



amended at the next regular meeting on March 16, 2005 due to time limitations.

B. Correspondence

MOTION to pay Cheryl Straub’s bill for $237.50 for transcription of  public hearing on November 18, 2004; MOVED by Stuart Hanes; SECONDED by Judy Gallicchio; APPROVED Stuart Hanes, Janis Esty, Judy Gallicchio, Bob McIntyre and Dick Tietjen; ABSTAINED by none; OPPOSED by none.



Christine reminded the commission members of the Connecticut Bar Association’s land 

land use law seminar upcoming on Saturday, March 5th, 2005 at 8:30 and she recommended the site plan workshop (flyer is in packet).

C. Committee, Representative and Staff Reports
There were no reports from the sidewalk committee.

Christine reported that pretty much all the commissions had new recording clerks, the town had hired a new mapmaker as well as a part-time inspector who was certified and well qualified.  The information booth is coming along. The Natural Hazard Mitigation

section of the agenda will be postponed to another meeting and Yale Urban Design is putting together a plan which they will present in April

IV. INFORMATIONAL MEETING

A. Municipal Improvement of “Willard Avenue” for Coastal Public Access

Residence A District, Gateway Conservation Zone, Coastal Management Zone.

Christine Nelson made a brief presentation reviewing the layout of the property. A timber post and rail fence will be placed in front of the single on-street parking space for safety and to establish that cars are not to go beyond that point. There will be a bike rack and two benches as well as an informational sign dedicating the area to Captain Mitchell with wording recommendations made by the residents. It was discussed that the area is more for visual access than physical access. A four foot wide walkway is proposed at the highest point of the land will lead to one of the benches with a split rail fence between the walkway on the property line at the top of the bank. Karel Malinovsky’s letter was passed out and read by the commission members.

The meeting was opened for public comment :

Manuel Denoia, Sheffield Cove Road, stated he is not in favor of the plan but the “eyesore needs to be cleaned up.” He’s concerned that that improving the section of land will create the new problem of who has to maintain the public access walkway.

Patricia Gillen, owns property adjacent to the public access zone. Feels the plan doesn’t benefit either the residents or the town. Concerned that there is no buffer between the walkway and the private property. She stated the parking space is impossible to exit without backing into a private driveway or driving onto a private road. She has serious concerns because the split rail fence does not create a visual barrier and her family will lose their privacy unless they erect a six foot solid fence. She proposes that the walkway be eliminated entirely.  If she puts up her own fence, she’s worried that this action will devalue all properties on the street. States her opinion that the proposal is not worth the investment of time or money.

Al Bundonis, 47 Willard Avenue, recommended going back to the original plan of putting a bench at the end of the block, eliminating the post and rail fence and the walkway. Feels strongly that the marsh land needs to be cleaned up.

Charles Strine, 18 Willard Avenue, is not in favor of the proposal. Felt the neighborhood went through a time where it was pretty desolate but the new houses have vastly improved the neighborhood.

Jim Mitchell liked would like to see filling done on the site, feels that the area needs to be cleaned.

Lou Vinceguerra felt that the public walkway was way to close to the adjacent property.

Public comment was suspended and commission members deliberated. It was suggested that the site be revisited to see if there really is no view as the residents have claimed. Judy Gallicchio tends to side with the predominantly negative views of the residents and conceptually would like to see a more minimal plan. It was suggested that the pumphouse and fixtures be addressed because it makes the zone appear to be private property. The pumphouse serves Pat Gillen’s sprinkler system but is located on town property. It was reiterated that the public absolutely had the right to walk down to the water and just by eliminating the bench closest to the water does not mean people would not exercise that right. Bob McIntyre said that any resident can choose to put up a fence at any time if they desire. It was asked whether crushed stone could be placed under the bench so it could be moved closer to the water but it was felt that the DEP would not allow this. It was agreed that commission members would go back down to the site now that there is a concrete plan in mind and that the issue would be continued at the April 6th meeting.

V. OLD BUSINESS

A. Petition to Amend Zoning Regulations to permit “Off-site Municipal Parking”

New Section 62.3 of Off-street Parking & Loading, Access and Circulation

Petitioner : BOS Village Gateway Committee Representative, Rich Hanretty.

Christine passed out the proposed amendments to the text of Section 62.6.3. Rich Hanretty gave a summary of the latest version and he passed out his own proposal. This version would allow 50% off street parking and 50% of the spots would have to be on site. Thinks this serves the public quite well. It was noted that if this was not passed, the information booth could not be located on the site of the old Mobil station between Main Street and Route 1. Other benefits include stimulating the town’s economy by encouraging tourism and visitors.

Judy felt that the information booth being pedestrian oriented was unreasonable because patrons would primarily drive up in their cars then have to park across at the Monkey Farm or the Saybrook Country Barn. 

Rich Hanretty stated that the Chamber of Commerce would not move into the building that houses the information booth. This plan requires annual renewal and can be denied if a problem arises. Dick Tietjen asked if anyone had considered parking meters. Generally felt to improve parking for special events and promote the town. It was commented that the town would like to see a building go up on the old Mobil lot, even if it remained empty, because of the aesthetics.

MOTION to issue a favorable recommendation on Section 62.6.3 of the Zoning Regulations made by Dick Tietjen ; SECONDED by Stuart Hanes; APPROVED by Bob McIntyre, Stuart Hanes and Dick Tietjen ; ABSTAINED by none ; OPPOSED by Janis Esty and Judy Gallicchio.

VI. NEW BUSINESS

None.

VII. WORKSHOP

A. “Economic Development” Section of the Plan of Conservation and Development
Petitioner : Economic Development Commission   Representative, Jim Keating, Chairman

Jim Keating started by making a few comments that in order to have income for the town, it would need industry and/or big business. Retail is marginal as far as income, relatively speaking and residential properties cost the town money.  At this point, 85% of the town’s income is derived from residential taxes, the goal is to lower that to 70% with this plan which is an update of the 2000 plan. Bob McIntyre recommended that for the next meeting, commission members think about whether they’d like to go back to the 1990 or the 2000 plan and think about the verbage necessary. Christine recommended that the commission provide Jim Keating with as much input as they could. It was proposed that on Page 3, the heading should read something like “Organizational Restructuring Recommendations.”  It was reviewed that from the bottom of Page 2 through the bottom of Page 4 comprised the consultant’s recommendations.  Commission members commented that the plan “reads nicely” and it was decided that proposed changes would be sent over to the Economic Development Commission in the form of a draft and that commission would be responsible for the final text. It was felt that the most important issue should be where should development occur. Concerns included that emphasis was always being taken away from light industry to make a”quick buck” through providing more retail and rezoning to set aside more space for light industry. Problems with light industry include that it may be that there is not a lot of light industry to go around and that no one in the town is currently promoting light industry. Members felt that there would definitely need to be some zoning changes, especially in the Ferry Road area. Several spelling errors were picked up and the it was recommended that the proposal undergo some cosmetic changes. Judy felt the purpose statement should be included somewhere and Christine elaborated that perhaps the purpose statements could be turned into goals. Changing the zoning regulations to maximize tax income was discussed as well as providing tax incentives for bringing in business that utilized new technology. The commission agreed they would take a look at some of the old plans and highlight concepts they’d like to retain.

IX.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION to adjourn the meeting until the next meeting scheduled for Wednesday, March 16th, 2005 at Pashbeshauke Pavilion, Saybrook Point Park, 155 College Street Extension ;  MOVED by Stuart Hanes;

SECONDED by Judy Gallicchio ; APPROVED by Bob McIntyre, Stuart Hanes, Dick Tietjen, Judy Gallicchio and Janis Esty ; ABSTAINED by none ; OPPOSED by none.

Respectfully Submitted,

Kate Frank-Hoey, Recording Clerk
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